 SANTON DOWNHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

IN THE ROTARY ROOM, VILLAGE HALL, SANTON DOWNHAM

MONDAY, 10th APRIL 2017 AT 7.00PM
MINUTES

Present: Mr Michael Mackender, Chairman

Mrs Sylvia East, Parish Clerk
Dr Derek Toomer

Mr Malcolm Finch

Mr George Radford

Mr Gareth Rees

Cllr Peter Ridgewell

Chairman’s Welcome
The Chairman welcomed all to the meeting.

Apologies 

Apologies had been received from Cllr Reg Silvester.
Declaration of Interest

There were no Declarations of interest on the items on the Agenda.
Minutes of the Meeting held on the 13th February 2017
The Minutes of the meeting were proposed as being correct and duly signed.
Parish Clerk’s Report
· A copy of the final accounts to 31st March 2017 was given to all Parish Councillors.  The accounts will now be formalised and taken to the Internal Auditor before the end of this month.

· The Parish Clerk pointed out that the finances are in the best condition that they have ever been and more likely, will ever be again.  This is down to good accounting and to help given by our District and County Councillors, not forgetting to mention that the Village Hall has , on many occasions, helped out where they were legally able to do so .
· The Annual Governance Statement was then discussed and it was agreed that this could be signed  off.
· The Parish Clerk asked that her first part salary payment be delayed until after we have carried out this year’s intended road repairs and received the Precept payments.
· The only issue the Parish Clerk brought forward was an email from a villager asking that the Parish Council writes to its local MP to push the issue of a faster Broadband.  The general consensus of opinion was that this would not hasten anything but rather an approach to Open Reach to get a more uptodate report on the situation would be better.  The Parish Clerk will attend to this.
Parish Councillors Reports
Mr Finch asked where the boundary was at the side of the bridge.  The reason for this request was the concern about the number of cars that park along side this area, that it is felt will eventually lead to an accident.  The boundary from the village side is West Suffolk but on the other side it is North Norfolk.   It is doubtful that the County Councils will be interested in putting up no parking signs so it was suggested the Parish Clerk writes to the Forestry to see if anything can be done to alleviate this problem.
Mr Finch also raised the problems we as a small village are facing with rising heavy traffic coming through the village, more especially when there are road repair works being carried out in Brandon and area.  It was generally felt that there is little we can do about this but all agreed that if we at least had some prior warning it might help as we could post something on the web or put up a sign on the notice board.   Cllr Ridgewell was asked to bring this to the attention of Brandon Town Council.

The Parish Clerk will also have a word with Cllr Silvester.
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County Councillor/District Councillor Report

Cllr Ridgewell reported that Thetford Road to Green Lane will be closed sometime in summer for re-surfacing.  We presume a date will be forthcoming in due course.
Cllr Ridgewell mentioned that the shrubbery was overhanging on the 30MPH sign as you come into the village from Brandon.  This is noted.
Chairman’s Report

The Chairman addressed the problem of extremely large vehicles coming through the village down Hall Lane and onto Mark Lane and generally cutting up the triangle at the bottom of Hall Lane. Several possibilities were discussed and it was agreed that the first line of defence would be to ask the Forestry if it was possible for them to use one of their signs to point vehicles to the turning by the Church, since a lot of the offending vehicles are making drops at the Forestry Commission.   It is recognised that life is changing and more and more vehicles are now on the roads, however, this village cannot change its road systems, it has not the practical tools to do so and therefore we can only attempt to make things less of a problem.

The chairman had asked the past tenants of Zala’s bungalow to cut back the hedge to give more room on the road, which has been done, and he has filled in as many potholes as he could.  We now also need to ask the Forestry Commission to cut back their overhanging trees.
The BT box has been  restored by myself as Chairman of the Parish Council, and Ken Harris, member of the Rotary stage I is therefore completed and we now will proceed with stage II which is to ready the interior for its future use.  Stage III will be the purchase of a defibrillator but this will take more time.
The Village Roads.   This is a difficult scenario for this small Village and Parish Council to continue to undertake.  The reality is of course that it is impossible for the Parish Council to do anything but the best it can with what it has.  The only way forward will have to be that the most used parts of the roads will have to come first, and even that will only be as and when funds are available.  The two companies that did arrive to give quotations, both stated that the village roads are, in their opinion, very good and are without doubt better than most.   It was agreed that the next road repair would be that from the top end of Mark Lane (near the village hall), right down and to the T junction, then turning left and covering the short distance of this part of Mark Lane.   There are other pockets of the village roads that need attention, we have managed to cope with this by infilling potholes ourselves.    Any off roads that have not been addressed as major village roads, can never become a commitment as the strain on the resources is already at capacity. 
The Quotation with the lowest price was agreed (around £8,000 plus VAT the latter of which can of course be recovered in time) but the Chairman and Parish Clerk will call the company back for more clarification on the way that the Quotation is interpretted.  Mr Rees did query why we had to undertake a full re-surface but was advised that although we have been able to undertake pothole issues over the last few years, this cannot go on indefinitely and that if we bring in a Company simply to paste over the problems, this also is not a longterm solution and could  make things worse.  A professional company would dig down deeper to repair potholes and this in itself could well have a rippling effect and cause more of the road structure to split.  We are not professionals in this area and we must therefore rely on the expertise of those who are.

The next meeting will be the AGM and will be on  the 15 May.  As always, we are meant to hold an Annual Parish Meeting around this time, therefore we will as we have attempted in the past, hold this on the same date but starting at 6.30 pm with the AGM to begin at 7.15 pm.

The Meeting ended at 8.15
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